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1                  P R O C E E D I N G S

2                NOTES:  Prior to the start of the

3 meeting, Ms. Norris indicated that Chairman Davis was

4 unable to join the meeting and that the Board members

5 would need to elect a member to Chair the meeting in

6 his absence.

7                On a motion made by Mr. Patel and

8 seconded by Ms. Silber, the Board members voted

9 unanimously to elect Steve Johns as Chairperson for

10 the hearing.

11                The March 15, 2022 Historic Review

12 Board Public Hearing was called to order by Mr. Johns

13 at 5:03pm. The following Board members were present at

14 the start of the meeting:

15                Steve Johns

16                Barbara Silber

17                Perry Patel

18                Karen Anderson

19                Nanette Swadey

20                Jean Hershner

21                Ms. Hatch noted that Mr. Zahralddin and

22 Mr. Davis were absent.

23                Ms. Hatch read in the public hearing

24 rules of order.
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1                [RECORDING BEINGS]

2                MS. HATCH:  -- one at a time, and state

3 their name, address, and organization affiliation, if

4 any, before offering comments.  Random comments from

5 the audience will not be recognized and the public is

6 asked to respect the applicant’s right to an orderly

7 hearing.  No recommendations or decisions will be made

8 by the Historic Review Board at the hearing today.

9 The Board will evaluate this information, testimony,

10 and comments received here at a public business

11 meeting to be held the first Tuesday of next month.

12                MR. JOHNS:  Okay, thank you, Betsy.  I

13 notice that we started recording partway through.

14                MS. HATCH:  I have taken Minutes so

15 far.

16                MR. JOHNS:  I just wondered if we need

17 to recognize the roll call in any way, for the record?

18                MS. HATCH:  I would defer to Colleen.

19                MS. NORRIS:  It is best practice to

20 record, but we do have Minutes of the meeting which

21 will reflect the attendance of the body of the Board,

22 so we should be fine.

23                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  Thank you.  All

24 right, so we can continue on.  Next item on the agenda
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1 is old business.

2                Betsy, do we have any old business?

3                MS. HATCH:  There is no old business

4 this week.

5                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  So new business.

6 Would you like to read in the first application?

7                MS. HATCH:  Sure.  So our first item up

8 for new business is Application 2022-0136-H: 4600 Hay

9 Road, Tax Parcel 06-153.00-006, located on the east

10 side of Hay Road, north and south of  Edgemoor Road

11 intersection.  Brandywine Hundred.  This is a

12 demolition permit to demolish a circa 1821 barn

13 associated with the former Ellerslie Estate.

14                This property is zoned HI, Industrial.

15 It's within Council District 8.

16                Bear with me one moment, I'm going to

17 promote the applicants.

18                Okay.  Shawn, you should be able to

19 mute yourself.

20                MR. TUCKER:  Can you hear me okay?

21                MR. JOHNS:  Yes.

22                MR. TUCKER:  Good evening, everyone,

23 and thank you for your time today.  My name, for the

24 record, is Shawn Tucker, and I represent the property

Page 7

Veritext Legal Solutions
215-241-1000 ~ 610-434-8588 ~ 302-571-0510 ~ 202-803-8830



1 owner this evening, Diamond State Port.

2                I think we do have a PowerPoint for you

3 tonight, and I did see it start to pop up there for a

4 moment, I think, before you promoted me.  I don't know

5 if you could bring up that first slide?  It might

6 help.  Very good.  Thank you.

7                Here with me this evening we should

8 have on board Gene Bailey, who is the Executive

9 Director of Diamond State Port.  We have Brian Devine,

10 and Steve Huff, and Jeff Bross from Verdantas with us,

11 who are civil engineers involved in this project and

12 the demolition permit.

13                From Vintage Wood & Forged Iron, which

14 is located in Pennsylvania, Sandi Zook should be on

15 with us.  Corrado is represented by Tony Brown, and

16 from the University of Delaware Center for Historic

17 Architecture and Design we have Michael Emmons.

18                I don’t believe I'll have to ask each

19 one of them to speak, but I wanted everybody to know

20 who was on the call on behalf of this application.  I

21 do realize I have a limited period of time, so I'll do

22 my best to move through that presentation quickly.

23                Just a few opening comments, if I may.

24 As I'm sure you're aware, we did submit a letter on

Page 8

Veritext Legal Solutions
215-241-1000 ~ 610-434-8588 ~ 302-571-0510 ~ 202-803-8830



1 October 18, 2021, that should be in your packet, with

2 an overview of the application that's before you this

3 evening.  I won't go through that 7 page letter

4 because I think it will eat up our full 15 minutes,

5 but I wanted to provide you a written overview of our

6 application, and what we're asking for, and why.

7                Real quick thumbnail sketch, however,

8 as you know we're dealing with a  property that's

9 about 113 acres.  It is currently zoned Heavy

10 Industrial.  It was originally a farm site from about

11 200 years ago.  That farm is long since gone, and the

12 property has been used for Heavy Industrial use for

13 many decades.

14                In fact, it is currently a RCRA cleanup

15 site that's going to require about two feet of capping

16 with topsoil to fully clean up.  This image, I think,

17 sort of says it all.  Very candidly, it looks like a

18 demilitarized zone.  And it's hard to believe what

19 these sites look like as you begin to clean them up

20 and demolish Heavy Industrial uses here that have been

21 ongoing for decades prior to Diamond State Port

22 purchasing the property.

23                The property was one of several

24 properties, as you all may know, that were considered
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1 for port expansion.  And this is the one that Diamond

2 State Port, after careful consideration, considered to

3 be the most viable.  There is a public private

4 partnership that has been entered into with Gulftainer

5 for the operations of the port of this site, and also,

6 as you may all know, have already taken over the

7 operations at the existing port within the city of

8 Wilmington.

9                And with that, if we could move into

10 the -- oh.  Let me at least identify the barn on this

11 picture.  It's right here in the center, for those of

12 you who may have been trying to find it on the site.

13                And with that, I'd like to ask the

14 Department to please start the PowerPoint, or I can

15 start it on my end, whichever is easier.  Thank you

16 very much.

17                So this is a site rendering that has

18 been put out publicly over the past couple of years,

19 that was prepared by Duffield, now known as Verdantas.

20 Online should be Brian Devine.  Brian, can you hear me

21 okay?

22                MR. DEVINE:  Yes.  I'm here.

23                MR. TUCKER:  Okay.  Mr. Devine, for the

24 record could you identify yourself and just confirm
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1 who prepared this rendering?

2                MR. DEVINE:  So my name is Brian

3 Devine, I'm a civil engineer at Verdantas, and this

4 was a rendering that was prepared by GTUSA in support

5 of the public hearings that we had as part of the

6 environmental permitting for the Edgemoor project.

7                MR. TUCKER:  Okay.  And is this a

8 rendering of what the future holds at this site, in

9 terms of Gulftainer's intended operations?  Is this

10 their design, Brian?

11                MR. DEVINE:  Yes.  So this is the

12 concept level drawings of the container operations and

13 the (inaudible) facilities, which are going to be

14 constructed at the site as part of the project.

15                MR. TUCKER:  Okay.  And you heard me

16 mention earlier about this being a cleanup site, or

17 RCRA site, and I had mentioned about the two foot of

18 capping that's going to be required approximately on

19 this site?  Can you confirm that for the record, and

20 just give folks a quick overview of why that's

21 necessary?

22                MR. DEVINE:  Yes.  So there are some

23 legacy environmental issues at the site that had been

24 remediated by the former owner, and to complete that
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1 process the Diamond State Port Corporation will be

2 essentially constructing a two-foot buffer of soil so

3 that the public access, which may be on the site,

4 would have a limited exposure to the existing site

5 soils which may have been impacted environmentally

6 over the site's history prior to the current use.

7                MR. TUCKER:  Okay.  And when you say

8 public access, is it your understanding that you will

9 need, I believe it's a TWIC card to access the site,

10 for Homeland Security purposes?

11                MR. DEVINE:  Yes.  So the RCRA process

12 does consider public access, however this site will be

13 controlled from a security perspective to have limited

14 access to only those that have security clearance,

15 because this is a site that will be controlled by the

16 Customs of the United States, as this is an import

17 facility where materials will be imported from across

18 the world into the United States.

19                So this is limited access to people

20 that have passed a background clearance through the

21 TWIC process to be able to enter the site.

22                MR. TUCKER:  Okay.  Can you share with

23 us what I believe I asked you to prepare for tonight

24 regarding the barn and showing its approximate
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1 location?  Can you identify that for the Board there

2 in the center?  And I'm circling it now, since I do

3 have control, I guess, of the screen.  Is this the

4 approximate location where the current barn would fall

5 on the site?

6                MR. DEVINE:  Yes.  So that's roughly

7 where the barn is located on the site today.  It's one

8 of the few remaining standing structures, and with the

9 future use that's proposed it would be in the center

10 of where the containers that come off of these ships

11 are stacked in preparation for distribution out into

12 the highway system.

13                MR. TUCKER:  Okay.  And as part of your

14 firm's analysis of this site, and applications to

15 date, did there come a time where you were asked to

16 estimate the average daily trips of truck traffic that

17 would come in and out of this site by Gulftainer?

18                MR. DEVINE:  We did.  So the traffic

19 loads that were developed for this site were 4,022

20 trips per day.  And that consisted of 2400 trips of

21 the trucks that access the container yard, and the

22 remaining were the employee traffic, which also

23 support the site operations.

24                MR. TUCKER:  Thank you, Mr. Devine.
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1 Please stay on the hearing today, as there may be some

2 questions for you, certainly by some of the Historic

3 Board Review members as we proceed forward this

4 evening.  If you can, please.

5                And with this slide, I believe we have

6 Michael Emmons online from the University of Delaware

7 to talk a little bit about the historic documentation

8 that we've already performed, and is part of a report

9 that Mr. Emmons has already prepared and it's part of

10 our application.

11                Mr. Emmons, can you hear me okay?

12                MR. EMMONS:  I can.

13                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  Thank you for

14 joining us this evening.  I know the Board is familiar

15 with you and your qualifications, but for the record

16 could you just give a quick overview of who you work

17 for and what you do, please?

18                MR. EMMONS:  Yeah.  I'm the Assistant

19 Director of the Center for Historic Architecture and

20 Design at the University of Delaware, and an

21 architectural historian.

22                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  And did there come a

23 time where you were asked to prepare or document this

24 barn in terms of its history, and to evaluate it
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1 overall and offer some opinion regarding how to

2 document and follow the normal procedures you use at

3 the University of Delaware on such documentation?

4                MR. EMMONS:  Yes.  I believe it was in

5 the fall of 2020.  We were contacted by Duffield

6 Associates in order to go out and document the barn.

7                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  And for the record,

8 that has been submitted, and that is part of our

9 application this evening certainly.

10                Could you take a few moments -- and,

11 again, understanding the limited time we have, but I

12 think this is certainly a critical part of our

13 presentation -- could you give an overview of your

14 report regarding what you found?  Including how the

15 barn has grown over many decades.  It's use over the

16 past 100 years for industrial purposes, and it's

17 current condition.  And we can ask the county to move

18 through your pictures as you proceed.

19                MR. EMMONS:  Sure.  So did this report

20 you see on the scree now, an evaluative report which

21 studies the history of the barn and the evolution of

22 its architecture.  In that report there are also

23 measured architectural floorplan drawings.

24                Yes, so we did a first and second
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1 floorplan, measured drawings of the barn.  There you

2 see a conjectural drawing we did of what this barn

3 probably looked like in what we call Period 1, which

4 may even predate 1821.  We think there might have been

5 a more narrow, kind of unique stone barn on place

6 before it was even as wide as it is today.  And then

7 you can see in blue, red, and green additional

8 accretions, or additions that occurred to the barn

9 over time.

10                So there was at least four building

11 periods.  In the barn you see there, that's a

12 conjectural drawing.  We're not completely sure what

13 the barn looked like originally.  There's a lot of

14 mystery surrounding this barn and how it involved over

15 time.

16                That may have been one of the more

17 unique structures, had it survived in that condition,

18 because you just don't see narrow, long, stone barns

19 like that.  That would have been a really rare

20 survival, if it had survived looking like that

21 conjectural drawing shows it.

22                However, it was added to, expanded

23 multiple times.  So the barn we see today really

24 represents at least four historical periods, and
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1 probably many campaigns of building and alteration as

2 it went from an agricultural complex to an industrial

3 complex.

4                So we did the report, we did a couple

5 of architectural measured drawings, and we did full

6 photo documentation on the barn.

7                MR. JOHNS:  And, Mike, could you share

8 a little bit about the context.  When we've talked,

9 we've talked a little bit on how the original

10 farmhouse obviously is no longer there, it was

11 demolished long before the Diamond State Corporate

12 took title.  But could you share a little bit about

13 your opinion and thoughts on the loss of the farm, and

14 how that affects the historic value of the barn that's

15 really the only remaining structure.  How the lack of

16 the house and farm impacts its historic relevance, in

17 your opinion?

18                MR. EMMONS:  Sure.  So, you said it.

19 This is actually a really interesting historical

20 property.  It may even date back to the 18th century,

21 before another farmstead was built here in the 1820s.

22 We think there was actually -- like I said, late 18th

23 century or early 19th century house before the mid-

24 19th century Italianate mansion that was once on this
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1 site that F. Scott Fitzgerald and his wife actually

2 lived in for a brief period of time.

3                So this was a really interesting farm

4 complex.  Unfortunately, almost nothing of it

5 survives.  Both dwellings have been lost, a really

6 neat looking carriage house we've seen in some

7 historic aerials that was once there.  An old fish

8 house down by the river.  Orchards.  So had this

9 property retained more of its complex, all of its

10 buildings and structures, it probably would have been

11 a great candidate for some kind of preservation.

12                Unfortunately, with the loss of so much

13 of the complex, the industrialization of the setting,

14 and in the future plans here the barn kind of just

15 survives as the only surviving element of a very large

16 complex.  And the barn itself has altered, as I said a

17 few minutes ago, through several building campaigns.

18 And so it doesn't tell a story necessarily, of the

19 earliest agricultural, but more of a kind of many

20 chapters of history on that site.

21                MR. TUCKER:  Thank you.  Michael, I

22 understand you're here for another hearing as well,

23 and I'd ask if you could stay live on Zoom in case

24 there's some questions for you from the Board members
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1 as we proceed.

2                With that, I would see if Mr. Huff can

3 hear us, and if he's available to talk about his

4 structural evaluation.

5                MR. HUFF:  Yes, Shawn.  Good evening.

6 I can hear you clearly.  Good evening to the Board,

7 thank you for your time.  I basically took some of the

8 observations from the photographs in my report, and I

9 shared some of the photographs of four areas.  I'll

10 try to move things fairly quickly, they are kind of

11 (inaudible) Board.  The first primary observation made

12 was concerned with the existing stability of the stone

13 walls.

14                MR. TUCKER:  Mr. Huff, I'm sorry to

15 interrupt.  We're having a little trouble hearing you,

16 you sound a little muffled.

17                MR. HUFF:  Okay.  Better now?

18                MR. TUCKER:  That's a little better,

19 thank you.

20                MR. HUFF:  All right.  I'll try to

21 project a little bit.  Thanks for the information,

22 Shawn.

23                I was trying to say I wanted to share

24 some of the photographs from my report on a larger
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1 scale, so we could see them in a (inaudible) mode.

2                You may have seen from the previous

3 photographs that Michael shared, the foundation walls

4 and actually a portion of the building walls -- we'll

5 say above the floor elevation for this building -- is

6 stone and a mortar-like material.  This is actually

7 just one instance that we referenced in the report of

8 areas where we noticed stones were misplaced.  We

9 noticed that the mortar-like material had

10 deteriorated.  Oftentimes most of the (inaudible) in

11 the foundation wall.

12                Here is a significant crack that we saw

13 from the interior of the building.  And there's a lot

14 of areas that indicate concern (inaudible) and you'll

15 see in some of these photographs some of these

16 instances where there are stone walls, which we feel

17 are a primary portion of the structural integrity of

18 the building, have visible deficiencies that can be

19 clearly seen.  That was probably one of the biggest

20 observations we saw.

21                Here you see some areas, and this

22 happens throughout the building, but along the

23 exterior and the interior face of the structure where

24 we had locations, again, deterioration, stone
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1 misplacement.  This is a location it looks like

2 there's been some sort of mitigation, I guess, may

3 have been installed at some point.

4                And that just gives you an idea of some

5 of the instances.  Here is actually a large portion,

6 you see the stone at the bottom of the wall, it's an

7 interior foundation wall.  You can kind of see where

8 the mortar (inaudible), the lack of (inaudible)

9 deteriorating (inaudible) probably six to eight inches

10 within the thickness of the wall.  So you see that,

11 and that's obviously going to be an area of concern

12 when you see that.

13                That may be the last photograph, but in

14 the interest of moving ahead we can go to the next

15 area.  That was just some of the areas where we had

16 seen these (inaudible) deficiencies.  Obviously this

17 brick here appeared to be installed after the original

18 completed construction.

19                This is an exterior perspective of one

20 of the north gable walls.  You can kind of see the

21 lack of mortar locations.  That same wall on the other

22 side of the window.  Here you see a location along the

23 east face above an existing door, where the

24 (inaudible) has some issues as well, just
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1 deterioration of the stone and the mortar that bonds.

2                The next component, floor and floor

3 sheathing.  We've got some photographs, and these are

4 pretty easy to see as you go on the northeast corner.

5 You can tell in addition to the roof deterioration, we

6 actually have sizable holes.  We actually have a blow

7 up here.  That affects the ability of this roof to

8 support load and basic material weights.  No loads.

9 Here's an instance where it's hard to see in the

10 photograph, but in my situation I could see the wave

11 of the roof.  It's kind of hard to see here, but try

12 to get an idea of how that distortion along the length

13 of that roof.

14                These next two photographs are

15 observation along the floor sheathing, and this is the

16 upper level.  And these are areas, this one instance,

17 where we could see it over time with neglect we get

18 the deterioration of this.

19                MR. TUCKER:  Mr. Huff, if I could just

20 pause you for one minute, and ask the Chairman and the

21 Board members for a little indulgence as we wrap up

22 our PowerPoint.  I think we're probably over our 15

23 minutes.

24                MR. JOHNS:  Fair enough.  Okay.
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1                MR. TUCKER:  Thank you.  Continue, Mr.

2 Huff.

3                MR. HUFF:  So here's another picture of

4 the floor sheathing, and the next photographs we can

5 just cycle through every few seconds.  Primary framing

6 members throughout the building, I note that in the

7 report.

8                You can see some observations where I

9 had deteriorated cross-sections, visible rust,

10 structural (inaudible) that was installed after the

11 original date of construction.  This photograph is

12 actually a tree trunk, or trees that were actually

13 used for framing members.  You can see the

14 deterioration.  It's a little tough to see (inaudible)

15 materials.

16                The interior view of that roof

17 deterioration we saw before.  And finally, just the

18 exposure conditions of this structure.  It's

19 approximately 500 feet from the banks of the Delaware

20 River.  And you can just tell from some of the

21 finishes, the windows, the building envelope, how that

22 had an effect over time on the integrity.

23                MR. TUCKER:  Mr. Huff. At times the

24 Delaware River in this area is brackish, or includes
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1 salt.  Is that correct, based on the tide?

2                MR. HUFF:  That's my understanding,

3 yes.

4                MR. TUCKER:  Okay.  And do you believe

5 that the salt air, in any way, may be contributing to

6 the deterioration of the property?

7                MR. HUFF:  Certainly.  Yes.  I do

8 believe it had some (inaudible) negative fashion

9 (inaudible).

10                MR. TUCKER:  And you heard the

11 testimony of Mr. Devine about the truck traffic that

12 is expected as part of the port operation.  Do you

13 have an opinion as to what impact those types of

14 trucks would have on a daily basis upon the structure,

15 if the structure were to remain in its current site?

16                MR. HUFF:  Certainly.  At this point,

17 the structure isn't being necessarily loaded with

18 anything, but a couple of concerns with the trucks.

19 One, the vibrations.  The amount of traffic that

20 (inaudible) would cause as far as just proximity to

21 those stone foundation and stone walls would play a

22 part.  And also the surcharge load.  If those

23 materials or containers are placed along the sides, or

24 adjacent to the barn, they're also going to apply a
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1 lateral loading section to those walls.  Currently

2 they're not supporting anything along those lines.

3 Those are the two key areas where those kind of

4 operations would certainly increase the level of risk

5 to the integrity of the barn.

6                MR. TUCKER:  And did you form an

7 opinion as to the cost that would be involved to

8 update the barn, or restore it in a way to better

9 stabilize it?

10                MR. HUFF:  That we did.  We did prepare

11 a cost to restore the structure, and the magnitude of

12 that cost was roughly $1.8 million.

13                MR. TUCKER:  Okay.  And that was

14 submitted to the county, correct?

15                MR. HUFF:  That's my understanding,

16 yes.

17                MR. TUCKER:  Just for the record, we

18 forwarded that.  That was in the past week that we

19 forwarded that to the county for the record.

20 Hopefully you were able to get a copy of that for

21 tonight's hearing.

22                Okay.  To relocate the barn like this,

23 what would be involved structurally?  And would it be

24 more expensive than to restore it in its currently
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1 location?

2                MR. HUFF:  It's certainly our opinion

3 that the cost to relocate the barn would be

4 significantly greater than probably the restoration

5 costs would be.  Due to the structure of this building

6 being stone and mortar.  We really don't have the

7 ability to -- in some situations we've seen where they

8 relocate structures to essentially elevate it and move

9 it.  There would probably be a lot of careful

10 demolition, reconstruction of it at a location off

11 site.  So just the logistics involved, the care that's

12 required, it's almost extraordinary the magnitude of

13 cost (inaudible).  So pretty extreme, I think.

14                MR. TUCKER:  Is it fair to say you

15 would literally have to disassemble and reassemble

16 this barn, given the different materials and its age,

17 versus just picking it up and moving it?

18                MR. HUFF:  Yes.  That is a fair

19 statement.

20                MR. TUCKER:  Okay.  Thank you, Mr.

21 Huff.

22                Lastly, Board members -- and I know I'm

23 over time, so thank you for indulging me very much --

24 we do have Sandi Zook online.  I don't know that we
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1 need to bring her on for any questioning, although you

2 may have some question for her, but I just wanted to

3 give you a summary of her company that she works for.

4                It is a company called Vintage Wood and

5 Forged Iron.  It's a family-run business located near

6 Lancaster, Pennsylvania.  They source top-quality

7 reclaimed barn wood for reuse in residential and

8 commercial projects.  They have extensive experience

9 reclaiming and restoring wood from historic

10 structures.  The wood they reclaim may be used in

11 fireplace mantles, decorative beams, flooring,

12 wainscotting panels, and other architectural items.

13                Here, due to the reclamation potential

14 of beams located under the roof of the structure,

15 Vintage Wood intends to carefully remove the wood,

16 starting at the roof and working downward.  There is a

17 contract that was entered into with this company.

18 It's being updated a bit in terms of scope, after they

19 visited the site.  But we wanted to let the county

20 know that we will be using this company.

21                It is an effort, certainly, in addition

22 to the documentation of the building or the barn the

23 University of Delaware has already performed.  This

24 will be a further effort to preserve and document the
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1 barn through the reuse of its wood, wherever

2 practical.

3                With that, I will conclude and

4 certainly will be happy to answer any questions the

5 best we can that the Board may have this evening.

6                Certainly, we have taken the position

7 not to debate the degree of historic significance, or

8 the lack thereof, or the degree thereof, I guess, is

9 the better word to use.

10                We decided, instead, to move forward

11 practically and document the site, and reuse the

12 materials at the site as best we can.  The stone, I

13 will offer because the mortar is not easily cleaned up

14 and reused, but certainly if there was an entity who

15 wanted to use that stone, or reuse that stone, we

16 could make arrangements.  This company would not be

17 reusing the stone, it would be reusing the wood where

18 viable.

19                But the stone would be available if

20 there's an organization or two that would like it.

21 Because of the mortar, it's more costly to remove the

22 mortar, we've been told, than to simply buy new stone,

23 if you would, from somebody who sells those types of

24 materials.
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1                So again, thank you for your patience.

2 Thank you for the extended time you offered, it is

3 much appreciated.  Again, we're happy to answer any

4 questions you have this evening.  Thank you.

5                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  Do

6 we have any questions from the Board?

7                MS. HATCH:  Ms. Swadey has her hand

8 raised.

9                MS. SWADEY:  Yes.  I'm Nanette Swadey

10 on the Board, and I just wanted to applaud the

11 applicant for engaging the reclamation company to

12 salvage all of the usable timber from the Ellerslie

13 barn to reduce the environmental impact of demolition.

14 I hope future applicants would follow your lead.

15                MR. TUCKER:  Thank you very much.  We

16 knew that was important to folks.  We've been in

17 contact, as you might imagine, with Councilman

18 Cartier's office over the past couple of years, and

19 that was certainly something important to him as well.

20                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.

21                MR. TUCKER:  Thank you.

22                MS. HATCH:  Patel has his hand raised.

23                MR. PATEL:  Shawn, the question is had

24 was since you have done so much work in terms of
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1 moving forward, and all the studies that you presented

2 to us, I didn't know whether there was an

3 opportunities to save that barn.  And what would be

4 the consequences of saving the barn?

5                MR. TUCKER:  Well, I think as we

6 analyzed this and thought through it -- and to speak

7 candidly, the barn use is completely inconsistent, in

8 our opinion, with the industrial use of the property.

9 And certainly with a port operation.

10                It would literally be in the middle of

11 containers that would tower over it.  The site is not

12 publicly accessible unless you have the special

13 security TWIC card.  And, of course, with truck

14 traffic, which would be significant, in and out you

15 have this additional vibration factor.

16                So we just see, in weighing everything

17 -- because certainly historic preservation is

18 important to all of us in our county -- but weighing

19 everything, the use is simply incompatible with a

20 heavy industrial port operation that we envision at

21 the site.

22                So that's why we're seeking the

23 demolition documentation approach as opposed to the

24 preservation approach.
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1                We provided the report about the cost

2 simply because it is required by the county.

3 Certainly the tax payers of New Castle County have

4 deep pockets, we'd like to protect them, of course,

5 whenever we can, and not use those monies.  But we

6 provided the report with the $1.8 million estimate

7 simply because it was a check the box requirement with

8 the county.  We do think it would be a burden on

9 taxpayers, and the maintenance of it would certainly

10 be a burden.

11                Does the state have deep pockets?

12 Somebody could say that, certainly, but it is taxpayer

13 money.  And if you, again, envision that -- if we went

14 back to that original picture, if you really sort of

15 envision that barn in the middle of port operations --

16 even if you created some buffer, it really would be,

17 in our opinion, respectfully, an incompatible use.

18                And when you consider possibly

19 relocating, it's not just simply picking up the barn

20 as you sometimes see with traditional relocations.  It

21 is literally a disassemble and reassemble.  So for

22 those reasons, Mr. Patel, we are respectfully

23 requesting approval of the demolition permit and

24 documentation as an effort to preserve the history of
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1 the structure.

2                MR. PATEL:  Shawn, have you thought

3 about any kind of a plaque or anything on the ground?

4 (Inaudible) as people would be going through, and it

5 may not have any meaning because you may not have a

6 lot of visitors in that area.  But I didn't know have

7 you thought about a plaque or something along that

8 line?

9                MR. TUCKER:  That's a great question,

10 and we did talk about that.  And my client certainly

11 would be willing to purchase a plaque, sort of a

12 historic -- one of the metal plaques that you see

13 marking Delaware Historic Landmarks, if that was a

14 recommendation of the Board.  We would want to locate

15 that, certainly, outside the fence that will surround

16 this property because of security reasons, but we

17 would certainly be willing to do that outside of the

18 security fence.

19                MR. PATEL:  Thank you again.

20                MR. TUCKER:  Thank you.

21                MS. HATCH:  Ms. Silber had her hand

22 raised.

23                MS. SILBER:  Hi, thanks.  I have a

24 couple of a questions.  You had mentioned -- and
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1 forgive me if I did not understand correctly -- that

2 you will be putting approximately two feet of fill, of

3 clean topsoil on top of the site if the barn were to

4 be demolished?  Am I correct in that?

5                MR. TUCKER:  Whether the barn would be

6 demolished or not, yes.  It's my understanding.  And I

7 will defer to Mr. Devine, who's our civil engineer,

8 who's been involved with the environmental cleanup

9 directly with DNREC.

10                But part of the capping, as I

11 understand it, because of the contaminants on the

12 property requires a two-foot capping.  And if you'd

13 like, Mr. Devine can get a little bit more specific

14 about why that's necessary as well as the

15 contamination that exists at the site.

16                MS. SILBER:  Actually, I have another

17 question, and this is probably for Michael.

18                Michael, do you happen to have an

19 approximate idea of how deep that foundation goes?  I

20 know that you mentioned that the barn has a dirt

21 floor, but is there any indication of how far the

22 foundation goes below surface?

23                MR. EMMONS:  No.  Chad certainly didn't

24 investigate that.  I don't know if the engineers did
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1 any kind of work to try to figure out how far down

2 that fieldstone foundation goes.  But we did not.

3                MR. HUFF:  We didn't excavate around

4 the site.  I can't imagine it being any deeper than

5 maybe one foot, two feet.  Actually, I believe the

6 thickness of the foundation walls being approximately

7 20 inches thick, they almost serve as their own wall

8 (inaudible) as far as not necessarily needing

9 additional concrete below that.  But my understanding,

10 my (inaudible) it probably wouldn't be too far below

11 that lower area grade along the base of the structure.

12                MS. SILBER:  Okay.  So then the

13 capping.  Yeah, could somebody please just kind of

14 describe the capping process, then?

15                MR. TUCKER:  Certainly.  Brain Devine,

16 could you conference back in and give us an overview?

17 What's triggering the capping, and how would that

18 work?  How does that actually come into place and get

19 rolled out across the site?

20                MR. DEVINE:  As part of the

21 redevelopment, there will be mass regrading throughout

22 the majority of the site.  There are some areas down

23 by the shoreline that will receive upwards of 20 feet

24 of fill to allow for porting operations, and then
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1 there are some areas that might be cut along Hay Road.

2                But through that process, the two foot

3 cap doesn't have to be filled, but it does have to be,

4 for intents and purposes, a 100 percent coverage of

5 the site.  To provide that protection to the workers

6 and the public, from the legacy issues.  So it would

7 either require cutting it, or filling over areas.  And

8 that's a soil that comes from off site, you know, that

9 we test and make sure it's clean so that it can

10 provide that protection from the existing site soils.

11                MR. TUCKER:  So the concern, just so

12 that's clear, is you don't want human contact with the

13 soil that's on the site today, and this capping would

14 provide a buffer to minimize the exposure between

15 human and soil.  Is that fair?

16                MR. DEVINE:  That's correct, yes.

17                MS. SILBER:  So in regard to the

18 demolition of the barn, if it were to happen, would

19 that stone foundation be removed completely?  Or would

20 it just be leveled, graded, and then capped on top?

21                MR. DEVINE:  If the barn was to be

22 removed, the foundation would be removed in their

23 entirety.  And the site grading would include the

24 capping at the appropriate elevation.
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1                MS. SILBER:  Okay.  Thank you.

2                MR. TUCKER:  You're very welcome.  And

3 certainly we would, for folks who may want to reclaim

4 any of the stone we would want to follow all necessary

5 DNREC procedures to have that cleaned.

6                MR. JOHNS:  Any more questions from the

7 Board, other than me?

8                MS. HATCH:  I'm not seeing any hands

9 raised.

10                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  So, Mr. Tucker, can

11 you tell me how large this barn is, the square

12 footage?

13                MR. TUCKER:  To be accurate, I would,

14 if you don't mind, Mr. Johns, kick the can on that to

15 Michael, who documented the various rooms in his

16 report.  Or large storage areas in his report.

17                Michael, do you have an approximate

18 square footage?

19                MR. EMMONS:  Not off the top of my

20 head.  I think our report said something about total

21 measurements of 72 or 73 feet long by maybe 35 or so

22 wide.

23                MR. TUCKER:  That would be --

24                MR. PATEL:  22,000 plus square.
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1                MR. TUCKER:  That sounds right.

2                MR. HUFF:  I'm reporting (inaudible)

3 approximate 7,000 square feet per (inaudible) which I

4 imagine is probably going to jump (inaudible).

5                MR. TUCKER:  And as I recall having

6 been inside there, there are two levels and a

7 basement.  If my memory serves.

8                MR. JOHNS:  This question might be for

9 Brian, but you discussed possibly filling up to 20

10 feet along the river.  I was just wondering, do you

11 have any idea what the final grade would be relative

12 to the grade where this barn is when you're done with

13 this?  I mean, are we talking about the barn is more

14 or less at the finished grade, or is it five feet

15 below it?

16                MR. DEVINE:  The barn has some grade

17 differential between the two sides, but I think based

18 on the current projections the final grade is about

19 level with the high side and about five feet above the

20 low side.

21                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  So kind of level

22 with the second floor?  Somewhere around there?

23                MR. DEVINE:  John, this picture is the

24 northern -- away from the river is the high side.
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1                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  All right.  Those

2 are my questions.  So any other questions from the

3 Board real quick?

4                We can open it up for public comment.

5 Does anybody have anything to say in favor of this

6 application?

7                MS. HATCH:  Councilman Cartier, you

8 should be able to unmute your microphone.

9                COUNCILMAN CARTIER:  Yes.  Can

10 everybody hear me?

11                ALL:  Yes.

12                COUNCILMAN CARTIER:  I would like to

13 offer my support for this plan, and the repurposing of

14 the former site on McDowell River that was occupied

15 lastly by Kaymoor, and prior to that du Pont as a

16 titanium dioxide chemical plant.  And, of course, it

17 had this remnant barn feature from the Ellerslie

18 mansion period.  I think in order to get the full

19 utilization of the site, and repurpose it for economic

20 development, and growth, and jobs, we need to have

21 this remnant barn structure removed from the site.

22                But I'm very supportive of the idea,

23 and I frankly suggested it to the applicants, that the

24 barn not be demolished but deconstructed, so that all
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1 of the historical timber and wood associated with this

2 building, which is full of old growth, lumber.  I

3 toured it with members of the Diamond State Port

4 Corporation about a year ago.  That a lot of this

5 great historical timber that comprised the barn can be

6 reused.

7                They have contracted with a business

8 entity that's willing to take that on, and I'm very

9 pleased by that.  So that Ellerslie barn can live

10 again and be reused, instead of being consigned to a

11 landfill.  Which I think is just a horrible model of

12 how to handle these old structures which have such

13 valuable materials in them.

14                And my hope is that some user for the

15 stone, some of which is really great blue rock from

16 our Brandywine Hundred Wilmington blue rock stone

17 substrate that's in the area, hopefully we can find a

18 user for that as well.

19                So I'm just going to conclude my

20 remarks, and offer my support for this very, I think,

21 progressive plan to deconstruct that barn, remove it

22 from the site, and prep this great site on the

23 Delaware River for future economic development, jobs,

24 and growth.  Which we all know in New Castle County we
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1 need these kind of blue collar jobs, and I think it'll

2 do a great service for us for the foreseeable future

3 when that project is realized.  Thank you.

4                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you, Councilman.

5 Anybody else from the public like to speak in favor of

6 this application?  I don't see any hands raised.

7                Would anybody like to speak against

8 this application?

9                MS. HATCH:  I'm not seeing any hands

10 raised.

11                MR. JOHNS:  And would anybody like to

12 just speak about this application?  I don't see any

13 other hands raised.

14                MS. HATCH:  Michael Emmons does have

15 his hand raised, I believe, just (inaudible) answer

16 any questions, as well as Mr. Patel.

17                MR. EMMONS:  Yeah.  I just wanted to

18 speak, not as someone who was hired to document the

19 barn by the applicant, but as a historic

20 preservationist and as an individual who teaches

21 historic preservation at the university levels.

22                I think you'll rarely find me speaking

23 in advocacy of tearing down historic structures, but

24 historic preservations should serve a public good, and
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1 I think here we have to measure the public good of

2 preserving this barn in a context that's wildly out of

3 context of what it would have been historically.  In

4 which context will also be far worse.

5                What's the public good at that point?

6 Access will be limited to the site, very few people

7 will see and appreciate it.  So I think the applicants

8 have done the next best thing, which is to preserve as

9 much as we can by documenting the barn and its

10 history, and reclaiming through proper deconstruction

11 historic materials from the barn.  I think in this

12 case the public good of economic development outweighs

13 the preservation of a tiny fragment of what was once a

14 much broader historical site.

15                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.  Perry, do you

16 have your hand raised?

17                MR. PATEL:  Yes.  I just had a

18 question, Shawn.  And again, I don't know how

19 practical it is.  What timbers cannot be used from the

20 site outside and/or being taken by Sandi and the other

21 groups, is there any potentials that some of those

22 historical things could be used in the construction of

23 the new building?  Or however that could be used?  So

24 at least some of the history would stay with the site?
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1                MR. TUCKER:  That is certainly

2 something, Mr. Patel, we'd be willing to look at.

3 There will certainly be some new buildings, at least

4 one large building as I recall.

5                Brian, would you share with us the

6 square footage that's going to be built there anew?  I

7 know there is some square footage we will be adding

8 per the minor redevelopment plan.  So that's certainly

9 something we could look into, Mr. Patel, and see if we

10 could carry some of those materials over, but I doubt

11 much of it would be wood.  Could you maybe use some of

12 the stone as a marker at some point in the building,

13 or in some location?  Certainly the plaque you had

14 suggested, we had talked about, we can certainly do

15 that outside the fencing.

16                I don't see any reason why we couldn't

17 explore reusing some of the material.  I think it

18 would probably be a very limited amount, given the

19 updated structure that would be built.

20                MR. PATEL:  And I would just bring it

21 to your attention, as you see the (Inaudible) Athletic

22 Club in the front between things.  I mean, even then

23 enclosed it is a plaque, it is a sign.  Whatever and

24 however we could use some off it that would stay with
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1 the site, and it would have the remembrance of the

2 people as they are passing through.

3                MR. TUCKER:  I understood, Mr. Patel.

4 It's certainly something that we would consider doing

5 if the Board recommended that, or the county.

6                MR. PATEL:  Thank you, sir.

7                MR. TUCKER:  Thank you.

8                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  That concludes this

9 application.

10                MR. TUCKER:  Thank you, Chairman.  And

11 thank you, Board members, for your time this evening

12 and your indulgence.  I know we ran over.

13                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.  We can go on to

14 the next application, Betsy, once you've revised the

15 attendance.

16                MS. HATCH:  Just one moment.  So our

17 second application this evening is: 2022-0137-H, 420

18 Old Kennett Road Tax Parcel 07-011.00-068.  This is on

19 the south side of Old Kennett Road, southeast of the

20 intersection with Owls Nest Road.  It's in Christiana

21 Hundred, and it's National Register of Historic Places

22 Nomination for Dauneport.  Constructed circa 1932,

23 NC2a Zoning, Council District 2.

24                Just for the Board's information, this
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1 was a certified local government project that was

2 completed in conjunction with the Center for Historic

3 Architecture and Design.

4                I believe, Kim, you should be able to

5 unmute yourself.  And if you do have a presentation,

6 you can let us advance or if you want to share screen

7 you can (inaudible).

8                MS. SHOWELL:  Can we have the

9 permission to share screen?

10                MS. HATCH:  Sure.

11                MS. SHOWELL:  All right.  And again,

12 this is Kimberly Showell presenting.

13                Dauneport, located near Centreville at

14 420 Old Kennett Road, is eligible for listing in the

15 National Register of Historic Places at the local

16 level under Criterion A and C as a du Pont Family

17 Country House, built in a replica style to George

18 Washington's Mount Vernon.  Commissioned and designed

19 by women.

20                Dauneport is eligible under Criterion A

21 as a late expression of the American Country House

22 Movement, and one of the last du Pont family country

23 houses constructed in an area of northern Delaware,

24 still known as chateau country for its network of
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1 early du Pont estates.

2                Under Criterion C, Dauneport reflects

3 the country house psychology, featuring a grand scale

4 for viable style architecture, service spaces and

5 systems, high levels of decorative finish, and

6 recreational and garden related features.

7                Dauneport is also historically

8 significant under Criteria A as a replica of Mount

9 Vernon, built between 1932 and 1933 during the renewed

10 colonial revival fervor surrounding the bicentennial

11 birthday of George Washington.

12                Under Criterion C Dauneport retains key

13 features that reflect its Mount Vernon design

14 inspiration.  Including its three-part form, two-story

15 piazzas, roof cupola, gable dormers, and brick and

16 wall chimneys.

17                Dauneport is additionally significant

18 under Criterion A for women's history, as it was

19 designed by Mary McLaughlin Craig, one of the most

20 prominent architectural designers during the 1920s and

21 1930s in Santa Barbara, California.  In collaboration

22 with her patron and friend, prominent heiress,

23 horsewoman, and philanthropist, Amy du Pont.

24                Dauneport is Craig's only known
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1 commission in the state of Delaware, and represents

2 the only known architectural collaboration between a

3 woman patron and woman architect for a country house

4 in northern Delaware during the early 20th century.

5                Dauneport's period of significance

6 begins in 1932, when the construction of the house

7 began, and ends in 1958, when it's last major

8 renovations were finished by a later owner to further

9 enhance its similarity to Mount Vernon.

10                Dauneport is a well-preserved,

11 architecturally district, late example of a du Pont

12 family country house in the Brandywine Valley of

13 northern Delaware.  The country house, or country

14 place movement, emerged during the late 19th century

15 in the U.S. and spanned the decades roughly between

16 1880 and 1940.

17                During that period, the wealth of

18 industrialists and corporate titans skyrocketed, but

19 at that same time the cities where their industries

20 were typically located grew increasingly crowded,

21 dirty, and noisy.  To remove themselves from these

22 residential environments, and at the same time

23 establish themselves as part of a new landed gentry,

24 wealthy builders acquired tracts of rural land and
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1 constructed sprawling constructed estates beyond

2 metropolitan or even suburban areas.

3                The du Pont family in Delaware was

4 somewhat unique in their residential patterns, because

5 they had established themselves in the country to

6 begin with.  Since in 1802 E.I. du Pont had built his

7 home overlooking his dangerous gun powder mill at

8 Hagley on the Brandywine River.

9                For generations afterward, the du Pont

10 family clustered in Brandywine Valley, building dozens

11 of country houses over the next century and a half.

12                The creation of unprecedented amounts

13 of wealth in the U.S. enabled the proliferation of

14 country estate building, so that by the early 20th

15 century tens of thousands of families could afford to

16 construct some form of a large house outside of the

17 city on a sprawling piece of land and participate in

18 the country house movement.

19                The motivating factors for building

20 country estates were largely social.  To own a country

21 house was to announce one's status among a new case of

22 upper-class Americans.  But it also allowed literal

23 physical proximity to exclusive social (inaudible) and

24 provided a stage set for the social and cultural
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1 rituals of high society.

2                Social activities often overlapped

3 with, and reflected a new cultural movement that

4 emphasized nature, the countryside, and the outdoors.

5 Social and leisurely pursuits sometimes involved

6 activities off the estate, such as sporting events at

7 nearby country clubs which were proliferating at the

8 time outside of most sizeable cities.

9                Yet the acquisition of substantial land

10 for country estates, beyond providing physical and

11 social buffering, privacy, and inherent status, also

12 afforded a broad range of leisure activities that

13 embraced the outdoors and nature.  This usually

14 represented a new use of the land.  Which, in many

15 cases, was converted from farm land or other forms of

16 economic production.

17                Elaborate and extensive formal gardens,

18 typically designed by well-known landscape architects,

19 along with sunroom, sun porches, and patio terraces,

20 usually extended the house's living space into the

21 outdoors, blurring the line between the inside and

22 out.

23                Country houses tended to be grand in

24 size and scale, usually designed in a historical
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1 revival style, and often by a prominent architect to

2 lend an air of antiquity and tradition, but also

3 possessed the latest modern conveniences and

4 technologies.  Their architecture usually exhibited a

5 high level of interior finish, as well as designed

6 accommodations for domestic workers.

7                American country houses tended to be

8 located in rural, or semi-rural locations.  Usually

9 with a significant amount of land, and often with

10 picturesque views and professional landscaping.

11                The du Pont family, and their expanding

12 chemical company, played an enormous role in

13 establishing country house culture in the Brandywine

14 Valley.  And the family's estates almost single-

15 handedly transformed much of the landscape in the

16 region.

17                During the late 19th century, a group

18 of new large du Pont family houses was built west of

19 the Brandywine River on Kennett Pike.  By the time of

20 the Great Depression, the Brandywine region north of

21 Wilmington was largely a landscape of du Pont estates,

22 and by 1942 the du Ponts had at least 70 country

23 houses of 20 acres or more in the Brandywine Valley,

24 spanning thousands of acres.
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1                Dauneport was built for Amy du Pont,

2 best remembered as a philanthropist and ardent

3 horsewoman, having been a pioneer in Delaware in the

4 breeding of Hackney horses known for their distinctive

5 high-stepping trot style and spirit.

6                Like many du Pont country estate

7 builders, du Pont acquired several adjacent parcels of

8 land over two decades, including multiple farms, to

9 gradually create a larger single estate where

10 Dauneport would eventually serve as the central

11 primary residence.

12                In addition to the parcels comprising

13 the grounds of Dauneport, du Pont had acquired and

14 operated at least two other farm properties in the

15 1910s, both adjacent to the later Dauneport site and

16 related to her equestrian activities.  Fairfield Farms

17 on Owl's Nest Road, and Maplebrook on Kennett Pike

18 where she stabled her show horses.

19                Dauneport's architecture, including

20 it's style, scale, and entertaining-related amenities

21 was also typical for country houses.  Designed in a

22 colonial revival style replicating Mount Vernon,

23 Dauneport boasts nearly 11,000 square feet of living

24 space.  While moderately smaller than many of the
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1 palatial country houses of the period, it was likely

2 somewhat scaled down to reflect the wants and needs of

3 its original single owner.

4                As a country house, Dauneport is

5 characteristically designed for entertaining, with

6 large, highly ornamented formal rooms, service areas

7 for domestic workers, and spaces for outdoor leisure

8 and recreation.  Including two-story piazzas, a large

9 in-ground swimming pool, and expansive lawns.

10                In addition to presenting the Fairfield

11 Farms Horse Show in the late 1930s, Dauneport played

12 host to various philanthropic events and social

13 gatherings.  Typical for country houses, Dauneport was

14 also equipped with modern technologies, such as a call

15 system with bells to rouse domestic workers, as well

16 as a modern fire prevention system in the attic.

17                Dauneport is also locally significant

18 as an early architectural collaboration by two women.

19 Designed and executed by a successful woman,

20 architectural designer Mary McLaughlin Craig, at a

21 time when there were relatively few American women

22 architects, in collaboration with her friend and

23 client, Amy du Pont.

24                du Pont broke the mold locally.  Not
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1 only by hiring an architect from California, but also

2 by hiring a woman.  During the early 20th century, the

3 architectural profession was dominated by men, with

4 women comprising an estimated two percent of those

5 working in the field.

6                During the early 1930s, when Mary Craig

7 designed Dauneport, few women were practicing

8 architecture in any capacity in northern Delaware.

9 Placing Dauneport among a small handful of known

10 commissions in the state during the late 19th and

11 early 20th centuries designed by a woman architect or

12 architectural designer.

13                Without formal architectural education

14 or training, Mary Craig set out working as an

15 architectural designer following the sudden death of

16 her husband, architect James Osbourne Craig, in 1922,

17 continuing his practice and working out of his office

18 in Santa Barbara.

19                Though unlicensed, Mary Craig made the

20 remarkable decision to continue her late husband's

21 work, partnering with supervising licensed architect

22 Ralph Armitage, who reviewed and signed off on her

23 designs.

24                Craig quickly established herself as
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1 one of the most influential architectural designers in

2 Santa Barbara, California during the 1920s and 1930s,

3 and was known local for her Spanish colonial designs.

4 Her career, spanning more than three decades and

5 culminating in over 100 projects, was especially

6 remarkable for having taken place within a male-

7 dominated profession.

8                The collaboration between Craig and du

9 Pont stems from their friendship formed during the

10 mid-1920s in California.  du Pont spent winters in

11 Santa Barbara, and in 1920 purchased a large residence

12 as her winter home in Montecito naming it Casa del

13 Sueno, meaning dreamhouse.  It was in her time there

14 that du Pont met Craig, and the two became friends.

15                By 1920, du Pont had acquired more land

16 adjacent to her two Delaware farm properties.  Soon,

17 Craig and du Pont were collaborating to design a

18 unique country house to serve as the focal point of

19 her estate back home.  While the design of Dauneport

20 as a Mount Vernon replica was a significant stylistic

21 departure for Craig, it was very much in the spirit of

22 the times.

23                Associated with the Colonial Revival

24 Movement, a national architectural trend producing
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1 Mount Vernon inspired buildings emerged at the turn of

2 the 20th century, spurring its appropriation for both

3 domestic and commercial buildings, and in a wide array

4 of forms.  Dauneport is an excellent local example of

5 this building trend, constructed during the height of

6 its popularity, and coinciding with George

7 Washington's birthday bicentennial.

8                In the aftermath of the Revolutionary

9 War, the new nation deeply revered the Continental

10 Army's Commander in Chief, General George Washington,

11 as an American war hero, ultimately propelling him

12 into the role of first President of the new republic.

13 After his death in 1799, Mount Vernon, his (inaudible)

14 plantation home overlooking the Potomac River became

15 increasingly revered as a tangible link to Washington

16 and his patriotic ideals.

17                Throughout the first part of the 19th

18 century, tourism began to develop broadly, with new

19 and expanded means of transportation via turnpikes,

20 canals, steamboats, and railroads.  Mount Vernon,

21 naturally, became a popular destination, and one of

22 America's first tourist attractions.  Mount Vernon's

23 status as a national icon increased considerably

24 during the mid-19th century, when a group of women,
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1 led by Ann Pamela Cunningham, formed the Mount Vernon

2 Ladies Association and fundraised enough money to

3 purchase the estate.

4                Through the preservation and publicity

5 efforts of the association through the late 19th and

6 into the early 20th centuries, Mount Vernon became

7 increasingly large in public memory.  Millions flocked

8 to Washington's plantation, with the historic house

9 museum becoming one of the most visited in the world.

10                With the rise of the colonial revival

11 movement in the late 19th and early 20th centuries,

12 Mount Vernon was further popularized in modern

13 culture, serving as a supreme example of colonial

14 domestic architecture.

15                The first and most visible full scale

16 Mount Vernon replica was constructed at the famous

17 1893 World's Fair in Chicago.  Millions visited the

18 fair, and witnessed the reconstruction, which helped

19 fuel enthusiasm for colonial revival styles, and

20 almost certainly prompted other Mount Vernon replicas

21 across the United States.

22                By the turn of the 20th century, the

23 first commissions if private residences designed in a

24 replica style to Mount Vernon, and built for the
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1 wealthiest Americans, began to appear on the

2 landscape.

3                Among the earliest examples is Hill-

4 Stead, also designed by a woman architect, Theodate

5 Pope Riddle, built between 1898 and 1901 in Farmingham

6 (sic), Connecticut.  As well as Mount Vernon style

7 alterations completed by the firm of McKim, Mead &

8 White for The Orchard, the Long Island summer estate

9 of wealthy stockbroker James L. Breese.

10                By the 1930s, when Amy du Pont built

11 her own replica at Dauneport, the popularity of Mount

12 Vernon had reached an all-time high as a result of

13 increasing historic tourism, enthusiasm for the

14 colonial revival, and the bicentennial of George

15 Washington's birth in 1932.

16                More reproductions of Mount Vernon were

17 also showcase at several major fairs, and with the

18 construction of the George Washington Parkway in 1932,

19 Mount Vernon became even more accessible by

20 automobile, allowing more visitors to come see the

21 former President's house firsthand.

22                The replication of Mount Vernon was

23 also more fully democratized during the 1930s, with

24 the introduction of architectural plans published in

Page 56

Veritext Legal Solutions
215-241-1000 ~ 610-434-8588 ~ 302-571-0510 ~ 202-803-8830



1 mail order catalogs, and by kit home manufacturers.

2 The first was Sears Roebuck & Company, introducing to

3 its 1932 line of mail order homes a model with a

4 central two-story piazza clearly recalling Mount

5 Vernon.

6                Built at the height of Mount Vernon's

7 popularity, and during the bicentennial of

8 Washington's birth, Dauneport is an excellent local

9 example of a Mount Vernon replica style residence,

10 incorporating its most iconic architectural features.

11 It's three-part form, painted white, with a large

12 central core and two lower side wings, generally

13 evokes that of Mount Vernon with it's large main block

14 and two smaller appendices attached via curved

15 arcades.

16                Most significantly, Dauneport models

17 Mount Vernon's most popularly reproduced and

18 identifiable architectural feature, a two-story

19 piazza, on not one but both of its longitudinal

20 elevations.

21                While the northwest piazza includes a

22 second-story balcony, unlike Mount Vernon, Dauneport's

23 southeast piazza was seemingly designed to resemble

24 the riverside elevation of the Virginia plantation
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1 home.

2                Later owners, the News (ph), who called

3 the estate Mount Vernon Farm, also added Dauneport's

4 central cupola circa 1958, to further enhance its

5 similarities to Mount Vernon.  Since 2011, current

6 owners Kara and Patricia Lyons (ph) have restored the

7 swimming pool and completed a number of renovations

8 and upgrades, while carefully preserving the grandeur

9 of the home.  Thank you.

10                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.  Do you have any

11 questions from the Board?  Karen?

12                MS. HATCH:  Ms. Anderson (inaudible).

13                MS. ANDERSON:  Yes.  I really

14 appreciate this report and this review.  I am saddened

15 that there is nothing incorporated in here that speaks

16 about the support that was provided by the black

17 servants and the black builders that built this, as

18 well as Mount Vernon.  There is a lot written about

19 Mount Vernon, and how the blacks were left out of that

20 part of history.  It is unfortunate that it sounds

21 like that is not incorporated.

22                I mean, I hear a lot here about Mount

23 Vernon, but it's very limited.  I guess I'm taking

24 this very personal.  As a child, I went to some of
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1 these so-called mansions, and places of great wealth,

2 but I had to go in the back door with my great-great-

3 great-grandmother.  So it's unfortunate that that's

4 not part of this history.

5                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.  Jean, you have

6 your hand raised?

7                MS. HERSHNER:  I do.  Although I'm so

8 sorry to follow those comments, because Karen makes

9 excellent points there.

10                I did want to say with this application

11 that what I do really appreciate about it is that it

12 highlights the work to women in a time period when

13 this isn't something that women typically did.  So,

14 for that reason, I really appreciate that.

15                I did have a question, though.  So was

16 there a particular motivation for submitting this

17 application at this moment in time?

18                MS. SHOWELL:  Well, and I have some

19 colleagues on the call, and I don't know if Betsy

20 wants to weigh in.  This was selected, I want to say

21 maybe beginning in early 2020, trying to highlight

22 women's history in the state because we really didn't

23 have great representation for national register sites.

24 That was originally our main intent, was trying to
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1 highlight women's history here.

2                MS. HERSHNER:  Thank you.

3                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.  Any other

4 questions from the Board?  Comments from the Board?

5 Perry?

6                MR. PATEL:  I didn't know whether it

7 was possible, or that there's any appendix, or if you

8 could find anything that is what Karen's concern was

9 in terms of adding to the report.  Although the report

10 might be complete and it could not be anything but an

11 appendix, that recognizes the work.  I don't know

12 whether you could find as much.

13                Karen is passionate, and we are all,

14 and maybe that is a way we could find out.  I didn't

15 know whether there was any addendum, appendix,

16 anything that is appropriate.  And if it's too late,

17 then it's my apology.

18                MS. HATCH:  I can answer that, if that

19 helps.  I think we would definitely (inaudible) we all

20 worked together on the research and I think

21 (inaudible) following the meeting (inaudible) I think

22 that it's too late at this point.  But it's definitely

23 valued feedback from the Board, that we should be

24 looking into these denominations in society
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1 (inaudible) the Board (inaudible).

2                MR. PATEL:  Thank you.

3                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.  Okay, if nobody

4 else has any comments we can open it up for public

5 comment.  Does anybody want to speak in favor of this

6 application?

7                MS. HATCH:  Michael Emmons?  You should

8 be able to unmute yourself.

9                MR. EMMONS:  Can you guys hear me?

10                MR. JOHNS:  Yes.

11                MR. EMMONS:  So, Michael Emmons, Center

12 for Historic Architecture and Design.  So obviously I

13 work for the center that put together this nomination,

14 I think Kim did an excellent job on this presentation.

15 Thank you, Kim.

16                To address Karen's comments, I'm a

17 little irritated because I am sensitive to questions

18 of historic presentation right now as far as

19 underrepresented people, honoring fuller stories, the

20 various people that were involved with historical

21 sites, but in this case I don't think we have any

22 connections to any -- certainly slavery.  This house

23 was built in 1932.  But even black laborers.

24                I think, if I recall, we were unable to
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1 uncover even that much detailed information about the

2 contractors who built this house for Amy du Pont.  So,

3 certainly, if we had been able to uncover stories like

4 that, we would have incorporated that into the

5 narrative, and into our interpretation of this

6 property.

7                I think we were able to find a little

8 bit of information about some of the domestic help

9 that worked on the estate, but I think that

10 information was even fairly limited.

11                So I just want to make sure we clarify

12 here that this is not Mount Vernon.  This is a house

13 built in 1932, and I think we told the fullest story

14 we could with the records we were able to uncover with

15 this property.

16                But we're certainly open to anyone who

17 has any other further information that ties this more

18 directly to any kind of underrepresented stories.

19 We'd be happy to incorporate that into the

20 significance discussion.

21                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.  Perry, your

22 hand is still raised.

23                MR. PATEL:  I am done, sir.  Thank you.

24 Sorry for that.
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1                MR. JOHNS:  All right.

2                MS. HATCH:  I'd just like to reflect

3 that Rafael Zahralddin has joined the meeting.

4                MR. JOHNS:  Good.  So would anybody

5 else like to speak from the public in favor of this

6 application?

7                MS. HATCH:  I'm not seeing any further

8 hands raised.

9                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  Would anybody like

10 to speak against this application?  I don't see

11 anybody.  Does anybody want to just speak about this

12 application?

13                MS. HATCH:  I'm not seeing any hands

14 raised.  Ms. Anderson does have her hand raised.

15                MR. JOHNS:  Karen?

16                MS. ANDERSON:  Yes.  I do not

17 appreciate Mr. Emmons' comment about him being

18 irritated with those who want to broaden the

19 inclusiveness when it comes to historicism.  So I

20 certainly heard what he had to say in regards to

21 whether or not they found something about contractors

22 or domestic workers, and that is much appreciated.

23 However, to be irritated because someone brings up a

24 point like this, I think, is unfortunate.  It is
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1 something that needs to be brought out and talked

2 about, and it shouldn't irritate people.  It should

3 just be something that is discussed.

4                And I certainly heard him, he said he

5 looked into it, and that is very much appreciated.

6 And that's really all that is being asked for.  I

7 don’t think that it is grounds for irritation.  I

8 think it's time for people to start working together

9 to broaden our historical outlook, and I would just

10 appreciate that approach.  And I feel like I heard

11 him, and it sounded like he did do that.  So I don't

12 see that there was any room for irritation when

13 something like this is being brought up.  Thank you.

14                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you, Karen.  We

15 appreciate your insight into the history of the United

16 States.

17                Does anybody else have any comments?

18                MS. HATCH:  Michael Emmons does have

19 his hand raised.  I will defer to you, Mr. Johns,

20 (inaudible).

21                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  Seeing none, I

22 suppose, Mike?

23                MR. EMMONS:  Yeah.  I just want to --

24 Karen, I apologize I used the word irritated.  I think
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1 where that's coming from, just so you understand, is I

2 know the gigantic amount of hard work that went into

3 this nomination, and it felt like an attack on the

4 nomination when I knew we did as much as we could.  We

5 always do as much as we can to uncover the fullest

6 story possible, for lots of reasons.

7                And I certainly think we worked hard.

8 With a property built in 1932, you would expect to

9 maybe -- especially of someone that's so high stature,

10 you might expect to be able to tell a much fuller

11 story, because there's just more historical documents.

12 But we were really frustrated, especially because of

13 COVID, and a lot of archives being closed and things.

14 But even once they opened up we had a hard time

15 uncovering as many documents about the construction

16 and history of this place as you might think there

17 were.  So that's why I said that.  I am sympathetic to

18 your perspective, absolutely, and I want you to know -

19 - I think you do know -- that Chad has worked hard to

20 nominate a couple of historic black churches to the

21 national register just in the last year and a half.

22 Churches we had to fight hard to nominate and get

23 through the process.  And it's something that's

24 important to us as well.
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1                So overall, I agree with you, Karen.  I

2 think what I was just trying to get across here is

3 that I think with this particular property we told the

4 fullest story we could, and we're open to telling a

5 fuller story if anyone has any further information

6 that helps us tell a more diverse story here.

7                MS. ANDERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Emmons.

8 I appreciate that.  And just to be clear, I believe

9 that this report is very well done.  I think you guys

10 did an excellent job on it.  I went through it, I

11 reviewed it, it was really detailed.  A lot of the

12 information was very interesting, and it is very much

13 appreciated.  Thank you.  Thank you, Kim Showell and

14 Michael Emmons, and the rest of the team that worked

15 on it.

16                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  Barb?

17                MS. SILBER:  Hi.  Yeah, I'd like to

18 chime in on some of the themes that I observed and

19 listened to during this discussion.  I think maybe one

20 of the things -- and this is not related to this

21 particular nomination -- but I think the context of

22 the country house is a context that lends itself well

23 for providing a context that has many perspectives, in

24 regard to the owners of the property, the people who
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1 commissioned them, the people who designed them, the

2 people who worked at these places.

3                And I think this idea of the country

4 house context is maybe something, in a future historic

5 context for the state, is a place where many of these

6 perspectives and stories can be presented and

7 explored, as we move further into research on

8 properties in general.

9                But that's all I had to say.  Real

10 quick, a good example is what we see with this

11 nomination is women architects, and women

12 commissioning houses.  This is a story that not many

13 people realized as well.

14                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.  Does anybody

15 else want to make a final comment?  I'm not seeing any

16 new hands raised.  We can move on to the next

17 application.

18                MS. HATCH:  All right.  So I'm going to

19 bring up the PowerPoint presentation.  So our last

20 application this evening up before (inaudible) is

21 2022-0141-H.  This is a draft ordinance to amend New

22 Castle County Code, Chapter 6, Building Code, Article

23 12, Violation, Enforcement, and Penalties regarding

24 the schedule of fees associated with demolition
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1 permits.

2                Councilwoman Durham, you should be able

3 to share your screen if you have (inaudible).

4 Otherwise, we can just use the screen we have here.

5                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  Thank you so

6 much.  And thank you to all the members of the Board

7 for allowing this discussion tonight.  I know it's

8 running late for you all to get to this point, and I

9 don't want to take up a lot of your time.  But my

10 thinking was to try to bring you this proposed

11 ordinance before introducing it, and get your

12 feedback.  The more feedback the better, to make is a

13 stronger, better ordinance before we take the steps of

14 formally introducing it.

15                Sorry, Betsy, I don't have anything to

16 share, if you want to take that down.  I mean, I could

17 put it up, but hopefully everyone saw it in their

18 packets, and we can just talk about it.

19                The issue of the current fee structure

20 for demolitions was actually brought to me by a former

21 member of the HRB, and a constituent.  And I was just

22 actually kind of flabbergasted by the current fee

23 structure for demolitions.

24                And so we went to NACO, which is the
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1 Alliance of Counties, and they often to research for

2 us to kind of see what's going on around the country.

3 If there are other ordinances in place elsewhere that

4 we can look to and model after.  So they did send me

5 some other examples of what some other counties charge

6 for demolition.

7                So we kind of mulled over those

8 examples and put together the draft that was sent to

9 you all.  But we haven't had a lot of discussion about

10 it, and I just wanted to get your feedback.  As you

11 can see in the draft, it seemed weird to me that a

12 single family dwelling pays more, for instance, than a

13 multi-family dwelling of any size.  And the fees are

14 so low.

15                And then when you add in the fact that

16 there's nothing specific for historic structures, to

17 sort of deter applications for demolition, we wanted

18 to try to add in something that would maybe make

19 people think a little harder about coming before you

20 for demolitions.  Another thought was that maybe a

21 piece of these fees could be put towards a

22 preservation fund that could go towards grants, or

23 something like that.

24                Anyway, hopefully you've all had a
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1 chance to at least look at the draft ordinance, and I

2 was just looking for feedback to get your thoughts.

3 The other fees that I think are shown in blue in the

4 ordinance regarding other things, other types of fees,

5 I haven't delved into, and I have not yet received any

6 feedback from the Land Use Department on whether

7 they'd like to change any of those other fees.

8                But we were specifically looking at

9 fees that were charged for demolition permits, and

10 hoping to add in something that related to demolition

11 of historic structures.  And then the thinking was,

12 well, what if someone demolished something without a

13 permit, and what would they be charged in retrospect?

14                Anyway, I throw that out there.  I was

15 just hoping to get some feedback if anyone has any

16 thoughts on this issue.  The current code and what we

17 might do with it.

18                MS. HATCH:  Ms. Swadey has her hand

19 raised.

20                MS. SWADEY:  Yes, Councilwoman Durham,

21 I was wondering.  The preamble of your proposed

22 ordinance encourages reuse of existing materials and

23 buildings that are to be demolished, which would

24 reduce the stream of waste.  And earlier this evening
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1 we had an application in which the applicant has

2 engaged a reclamation company to dismantle it and

3 remove all the usable timber for the Ellerslie barn,

4 and it's going to be sold for other projects.

5                I was wondering, based on your language

6 in your preamble, are you planning to propose an

7 ordinance that would make reuse of materials from

8 demolished historic buildings mandatory?

9                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  To make reuse of

10 materials mandatory?

11                MS. SWADEY:  Yes.  For demolition --

12                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  Yeah.  That's not

13 something we had talked about doing in this particular

14 ordinance, but that's something certainly I am very

15 interested in and we could look at.  I don't know if

16 it belongs in this ordinance, but welcome any ideas

17 you have about doing something along those lines.

18                MS. SWADEY:  It just seemed, based on

19 the language in your preamble, that you were thinking

20 of doing that in the future.  So I was just wondering.

21                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  Not specifically,

22 but it is something that we've been talking about just

23 in general.  Because obviously the reuse of materials

24 is much more desirable than having them go to the
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1 landfill.

2                MS. SWADEY:  Right.  Thank you.

3                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  Yep.

4                MS. HATCH:  I'm not seeing any hands

5 raised from the Board members.

6                MR. JOHNS:  All right.  Do we want to

7 open this up for public comment?  Anybody like to

8 speak in favor of the proposed ordinance as presented?

9 I don't know if anybody in the public can actually see

10 what was presented, because we got it in our packet.

11 They may not have it.

12                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  Yeah.  I did not

13 see it in the online agenda center packet.

14                MR. JOHNS:  We do have somebody with

15 their hand raised.

16                MS. HATCH:  Yes.  Kevin Caneco has his

17 hand raised.  Now you should be able to unmute.

18                MR. JOHNS:  Great.  Kevin?

19                MR. CANECO:  Okay.  Yep, can you hear

20 me?

21                MR. JOHNS:  Yes.

22                MR. CANECO:  Hey.  Good evening to the

23 Board and to Councilman Durham.  I just want to say,

24 as a member of the general public, and also somebody
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1 that's been involved in preservation issues before

2 this Board in southern New Castle County, that I think

3 this is a great step in that process of -- the UDC was

4 written a long time ago to the slant of many in the

5 development community.  And as we go through this

6 process of the Historic Review Board, you have very

7 well-compensated attorneys that come before you, and I

8 think this is an extra measure to protect the public

9 and those who want to work towards historic

10 preservation.

11                Most of your demolition permits do not

12 come from ordinary citizens.  Like I said, the come

13 from well-funded developers who are in the revenue of

14 $20- to $30 million dollars in some capacities.  This

15 would not pose a burden on them, however it would

16 allow the fairness of the equality of the presentation

17 to I think just be evened out a little bit with the

18 public.  And as Councilman Durham said, a little of a

19 deterrent to those who may want to demolish.  Since we

20 are dealing with businesses that are looking at profit

21 and the bottom line over historic preservation .

22                So, yeah, I think it's a great first

23 step.  I thank Councilman Durham for bringing them up,

24 and I hope it eventually will become law.  Thank you.
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1                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  Thank you, Mr.

2 Caneco.  If I could just add for the public record,

3 because I think not everyone could access the draft

4 that was in the Board's packet.

5                The current code for demolition of a

6 residential structure, other than a single-family

7 dwelling, is $80.  And for a single-family dwelling

8 and non-residential structures is $130.  That's all we

9 say right now.  We don't say anything about historic

10 structures, we don't say anything about whether if you

11 demolish something without a permit, whether it's

12 historic or not.

13                So, as I said, we looked around the

14 country and we found some other examples.  And the

15 draft ordinance is based on those, which sort of has a

16 proposal for sort of a tiered fee structure, for

17 whether it's historic or not, and whether you

18 demolished it with or without a permit.

19                So I think the maximum without a permit

20 is proposed to be $2500.  So it's still not a

21 deterrent for, as Mr. Caneco implies, someone that can

22 well-afford to just pay that fee and be done with it,

23 but I do think that something needs to be done to

24 bring these fees more in alignment with 2022.
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1                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.

2                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  So I welcome any

3 --

4                MR. JOHNS:  Anyone else --

5                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  Sorry.  I welcome

6 any feedback anyone might have, at any time.

7                MR. JOHNS:  Anyone else like to speak

8 in favor of this proposed ordinance.

9                MS. HATCH:  I'm not seeing any further

10 members from the public.  I will say that --

11                MR. JOHNS:  Anybody want to speak

12 against this proposed ordinance?  I don't see any

13 hands raised.  Does anybody just want to speak

14 generally about it?  I see no hands raised.

15                MS. HATCH:  Just for the record, I did

16 want to note the packet was linked in the chat so

17 those on the call can access the packet that was

18 online.

19                MR. JOHNS:  Karen, I see your hand is

20 raised.

21                MS. ANDERSON:  Yes, thank you.  I just

22 had a question.  So demolition without permit is $1

23 per 100 square foot for single family.  Then if you go

24 down to the subparagraph under there, where the
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1 demolition is a permit.  Where the building or

2 property was eligible for historic overlay, it's still

3 $1 per square foot.

4                I'm just wondering about that, because

5 when you look at demolition permit above, under

6 demolition permit application, the cost per square

7 foot increases when you demolish without a permit an

8 eligible historic overlay district.  Am I making sense

9 there?  So --

10                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  Yes, I think so.

11 And I hear what you're saying.  I'll take a look at

12 that.

13                MS. ANDERSON:  So just taking one

14 example, single family residence goes from .3 to .5

15 per 100 square feet there.  But when you demolish

16 without a permit it goes from $1 to $1.  So no

17 additional.

18                MR. JOHNS:  The minimum does go --

19                MS. ANDERSON:  There's no additional

20 motivation there.

21                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  Right.  I hear

22 you and --

23                MR. JOHNS:  -- from $500 to $2500.  So.

24                COUNCILWOMAN DURHAM:  But I think that
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1 Karen's point is valid, and we'll take a look at that.

2 Thank you.

3                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  Thank you, Karen.

4 Anyone else like to make a comment, ask a question?

5 I'm not seeing any hands raised, so I think we can end

6 this application.  And we go on to the Preservation

7 Planners Report.

8                MS. HATCH:  I didn't have a full

9 report.  Just that the HRB will be deliberating on

10 these items at the April 5, 2022 business meeting.

11 That's all I had.

12                MR. JOHNS:  Okay.  Thank you, Betsy.

13 So we open it up for public comment.  Is there anybody

14 who has anything that they would like to say?  Karen,

15 I see your hand is still raised.  Is that --

16                MS. ANDERSON:  Oh, sorry.

17                MR. JOHNS:  No problem.  I'm not seeing

18 any hands raised from the public.  So, do I hear a

19 motion for adjournment.

20                MR. PATEL:  I make a motion to adjourn

21 the meeting.

22                MR. JOHNS:  Second?

23                MS. ANDERSON:  I second.

24                MR. JOHNS:  Thank you.  All in favor.
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1                ALL:  Aye.

2                MR. JOHNS:  Anybody not wanting to

3 adjourn?  Not hearing any.  I think we're adjourned.

4 Thank you very much.

5                MR. PATEL:  Thank you.

6                (Whereupon, this hearing concluded.)
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1                C E R T I F I C A T I O N

2      I, Jessica Huff, certify that the foregoing is a

3 true and accurate transcript from the official

4 electronic sound recording.

5

6

     <%18266,Signature%>

7 ________________________

8 Jessica Huff

9 Approved Transcriber

10

11 Dated:  March 27, 2022
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